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By  John Hoffmann

A LOBBYIST BY ANY OTHER NAME IS STILL A SNAKE:  At the beginning of the October 10th Town and Country Board of Aldermen meeting Mayor/Cigarette Lobbyist Jon Dalton spent at least three minutes telling the packed chamber how State Senator Jane Cunningham was in attendance and what a wonderful job she does for the local residents.  Dalton’s speech got to be so ridiculous, I loudly muttered hey he is a lobbyist and is likely to charge clients for this love fest.

A resident sitting next to me responded saying, “What a load of bullshit.”

Dalton spoke how tirelessly Cunningham works for the local residents. He didn’t mention how Cunningham threw small Missouri farmers and landowners under the bus by helping to pass special legislation that favored Smithfield Farms of Virginia’s huge hog farm operations in Western Missouri. Jane helped push through a bill that limits Missourians from suing Smithfield Farms for environmental damage cause by hog waste populating neighboring property. Nor did he mention how Jane accepted both campaign contributions and gifts from Smithfield Farm and its lobbyist. 

EATING WELL:  A check of the campaign contributions for local elected officials show that State Representative Sue Allen accepted $500 in-kind (meaning food) from Café Napoli II.  

STATE REPRESENTATIVES ARE NOT PAYING ATTENTION:  It was great to see where Republican state representatives all voted against manufacturing Boeing fighter jets in St. Louis and were for the Lockheed F-35 jet assembled in Texas. Well, actually they voted for a resolution to Congress to pass a bill making the F-35 the primary military fighter jet.  Some parts for the F-35 would be made in Missouri.

 After passing resolution 4466 127-7 it was pointed out to the representatives that in essence they voted against the Boeing F-18 manufactured in St. Louis and employs thousands of people. 

Members of the statehouse leaped into action and passed non-binding resolution 4672 that passed 125-0 to ask Congress to now back the F-18.

Town and Country state reps John Diehl and Sue Allen both voted against Boeing and then voted for Boeing. Sue Allen had the guts to give herself a big pat on the back in her latest newsletter for voting for the Boeing F-18, but failed to mention to she voted against it two weeks earlier.   . 

 The Republican state reps in Chesterfield also voted both ways. I have no sympathy for them.  You should read what you vote for.  I especially have no sympathy for Chesterfield state rep Cole McNary, who used to teach high school physics.  How often do you think this guy told students to pay attention?     

EARLY LOOK AT 2012 BUDGET SHOWS RED:  The first draft of the 2012 budget showed the overall budget will have a 1.87% deficit.  We are betting that Mayor Jon Dalton will take credit for having a balanced budget.  The General Fund shows to be  0.54% in the black, but all special budgets, including Roads, Parks & Storm Water Fund and Capital Improvements added with the General Fund and you get red ink to the tune of 1.87%

NEW SIDEWALK ON CLAYTON ROAD TO BE DONE BY THANKSGIVING:  Director of Public Works, Craig Wilde announced at the recent Parks Commission meeting  that the new sidewalk (Lynn Wright and other insist on calling a paved trail) on Clayton Rd from Mason to Topping will be done before Thanksgiving.  Trees and scrub brush will be removed along the north side of Clayton Road first and then the paving work will be done. 

REPAVING OF CLAYTON ROAD TO BE DELAYED UNTIL SPRING OF 2012  Wilde also said that the end of the construction season would force the repaving of Clayton Road to be delayed until the spring of 2012.  The project was delayed from a summer start when American Water decided to replace its water lines along Clayton. 

WHAT A DEAL FOR DAN MCLAUGHLIN:  The serial drunk driver and Cardinals Broadcaster from Town and Country got an unbelievable deal when he pled guilty to his first DWI in Chesterfield back in 2010.

I was trying to view the court file and was told by the court clerk that she would call me back once the judge ok’ed my request. 

I couldn’t believe it and asked the clerk why the judge had to approve the public looking at a public record. She replied that he wanted to know who was asking to see the file and to be sure the clerks do their job right. 

Well, I finally got the blessing from on high (the judge). I can now understand why the judge and prosecutor in Chesterfield might not want to see this file. 

McLaughlin in August of 2010 was arrested for DWI.  At the time according to the police report it appeared as if he urinated in his pants, he was falling down drunk, had trouble speaking, offered the arresting officer a bribe to take him home and then refused to take a breath test. 

McLaughlin pled guilty in November of 2010. He was given a suspended imposition of sentence (SIS) probation that would result in no record. The probation had NO terms whatsoever.  McLaughlin did not have to do any community service, attend any alcohol education classes, attend a DWI Impact Meeting or even attend driving school.  

The citation for Improper lane Use (weaving) was reduced to a PARKING VIOLATION. McLaughlin paid a $350 fine for a Parking Ticket. In other words, if you  or I receive a 41mph-in-30mph zone speeding ticket, mail in the fine we will have a worse driving record than a guy he was nabbed for DWI, was falling down drunk, pissed in his pants, offered the cop a bribe and then refused to take the breath test.   

POLICE COMMISSION MEETING: CBC high school became a major topic at the recent police commission meeting. 

CBC DEATH DANCE:  Perhaps the most interesting thing mentioned at the meeting was how a recent CBC mixer dance was so popular that the North Forty Service Road was in gridlock.  Only the first 2,000 were admitted, so some parents started dropping their kids off on the shoulder of I-64 where there is a break in the fence… having the kids scamper from the Interstate, through the break in the fence, then across the gridlock service road and onto campus. Clearly this is not well thought out by the staff of CBC.  I think advanced tickets to the students would be a much better and safer way to go. 

ACCENT LIGHTS OR COMMERICAL BILLBOARD:  If you have not noticed, CBC has put small lights around the outside of the large C B C letters at the football field facing I-64.  Alderwomen Nancy Avioli reported to the police commissioner how she feels that by adding the lights the CBC letters have been turned in to a commercial sign.  She added she has asked the city attorney to look into this.  Nancy wants to go up against the Catholic Church.  Good Luck!        

Of course many residents believe CBC appears to be violating the 28 days that the stadium lights can be used.  While Nancy wants to crack down on the accent lighting, no one seems to be counting how often the lights are on for football games, including Varsity, JV and freshman games, plus practices. Not to mention being on for soccer and LAX games. I know that CBC used to violate the variance for the stadium lights and I am pretty sure they still do and the city is doing nothing to force compliance. I would not be worrying about the accent lights and concentrate more on the big lights.    

ALDERWOMAN IN THE DARK: One of the police commissioners mentioned that the city recently repaved Barrett Station Road and has not restriped the road. (He was mistaken because the street had never been marked.) This completely caught Nancy Avioli by surprise.  She thought Barrett Station Road inside the city limits was a County Road and was unaware it was a city road. This despite that as an alderwoman she voted on funding a major storm water culvert under the road’s bridge that costs us about $140,000. She must have been missing (she often misses Aldermanic meetings) where the repaving of Barrett Station Road was discussed.     

MISSOURI BAPTIST HOSPITAL NOT PAYING FOR CITY RENTALS:  Parks Director Anne Nixon commented recently that one of the ways she reduced overflow parking at Longview Park by 90% this year was to restrict Missouri Baptist Hospital use of the building during the summer months.  Mo Bapt uses the Longview Farmhouse for health seminars, free flu shots and other meetings. 

Recently while getting my free flu shot, which was available to all Town and Country residents, I asked a nurse when they would be giving the shots in Wellston, Pine Lawn and Pagedale.  I mentioned that they give free shots to a city full of millionaires but seem to ignore the poorer people who cannot afford the shots. She replied that they program was only offered “out here.”

Clearly Mo Bapt is using it Wellness Seminar and free flu shots as BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT TOOLS. This isn’t some charity work. It is clearly Mo Bapt trying to drum up some business from people with money and good health care insurance. .

I asked Nixon who much Missouri Baptist was being charged to use the building.  I was told there was no charge for the seminars and shots.  This is an odd way of running a business. 

IMPRESSIONS OF TOWN AND COUTRY AND OUR HANDICAPPED MAYOR:  Last Saturday things started off big in Town and Country.  At 7:30 artists were registering canvasses for the Plein Aire painting competition. Also by 8:30 the big bicycle event that toured 11 miles on the streets of Frontenac and Town and Country shoved off from Plaza Frontenac.  Riding in the event was Mayor Jon Dalton.  Then at 9am the Fall Festival began until noon. By 4pm the artists were back at Longview to turn in their paintings and have them judged. 

At 5pm it was time for the awards and prizes to be handed out.  By 5:20 a number of the artists were looking at their watches asking when things were going to start. Of course everyone was waiting on Mayor Jon Dalton, who is famous for his last minute entrances. The parking lot was full.  By 5:25 the mayor and his wife arrived and promptly pulled into the handicapped parking space closest to the doors. 

Mr. Dalton’s car does not have handicapped license plates, but there was a “handicapped” hanging tag from the mirror. The mayor gave almost exactly the same speech he gave last year at the painting event, with one exception.  He said how much he enjoyed riding in the 11-mile bike event in the morning.

If you follow the history of the mayor at all, you know he injured his foot.  We know this because he was sued by Town and Country Physical Therapy in 2004 for failing to pay his $3,000 bill.  It was a similar lawsuit as the ones filed by Midwest Flooring and Mitchell Lighting against Dalton for failing to pay bills. In each case he countersued claiming the service provided was grossly negligent. 
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OCTOBER 24 BOARD OF ALDERMENT MEETING:

Non Baseball Fans Night:  It was the night of Game 5 of the World Series, probably not a big thing unless the hometown team is playing. 

The work session meeting was moved into the regular board chambers to save time between meetings. But the work session ran 15 minutes long.  Who to blame?

Mayor/cigarette-lobbyist Jon Dalton was running the meetings. Dalton is a Connecticut Yankee and probably a Mets fan growing up…so the game was probably not that big of a deal.  Plus let’s face it Dalton is a “Dandy.”  Those type of people dress to the nines, have flashy cars and really aren’t good baseball fans. 

Next there was Alderman Eric Alan Gerber.  At the last meeting Gerber introduced amendment after amendment trying to attach funding to sterilize deer in the lethal deer control bill.  He lost each time. On Monday Gerber had a bill to require sterilizations of deer after the lethal shooting was done.  He had to discuss how misunderstood he was and how he was for killing of deer to cull the numbers but wanted to also have sterilization.  Other aldermen then quizzed him.  

Clearly Gerber was not interested in getting back to condo behind the Clayton Road Subway Shop and watch the game. 

WHAT ROCK HAS THE MAYOR BEEN LIVING UNDER:  After the back and forth on the deer and Gerber whining how he wants a compromise, Mayor Dalton said, “I don’t view this about only one way at all.”

Where has he been and what has he been listening to for the last five years? I have heard no middle ground on this issue.  I think that Dalton must be working his Blackberry so much during the meetings that he has missed all the “Don’t Hurt One Deer” speeches.  

DEER PEOPLE:  The deer lovers were also not interested in the baseball game.  A large number of them took way more than the normal allotted time, which Dalton did not try to enforce, convincing me even more he was not a baseball fan. 

WEASELS Mariette Palmer started things off by calling all the mayor and all the aldermen, except Gerber and Steve Fons, weasels.  Here is what is amazing.  Palmer just called all the elected representative except two “weasels” but none of the weasels have the guts to vote her off the Conservation Commission.

Tracy Cardenas, the young woman who has gone door to door telling a very one-sided story trying to get people to put the unreadable Deer Lover signs in their yards spoke. 

When she was done Weasel…err…Alderman Jon Benigas asked her is she supported Al Gerber’s bill for the sterilization.  She stated that she supported any bill that was for sterilization.  Benigas then asked her that she then supported killing 300 deer as that was to happen before the sterilization took place in Gerber’s bill.

Tracy was a “deer in the headlights” until the head weasel…err…mayor came to her rescue and said he understood she was against killing any deer.  She proudly proclaimed that was right and then in a loud voice said, “Do you have any other questions Alderman Benigas?”  She had been played and had no idea what had just happened. 

Perhaps the best overtime speech of the night was the speech by Susan Feigenbaum.  She read it from a script and I hope she gave a copy to City Pam Burdt to be included in the minutes.  It was a fiery speech that accused the aldermen of so many sins, I could not write them all down.  

The whole presentation reminded me how Steve Allen on the Tonight Show and later on his California talk show used to read letters to the editor directly from the paper as if an irate citizen was making a speech.                    

Gerber’s bill failed on a 5-2 vote with Fred Meyland-Smith being absent. 

FINALLY THE LAST NON BASEBALL FAN OF THE NIGHT:  That belonged to Laura, of the Ginger Bay Salon and Spa. She wanted a variance for a sign to go up over their new Salon and Spa at 1184 Town and Country Crossing. Laura went into 15 minutes about the business plan, how many employees they have, the benefit package, their reviews, how the lease at Town and Country Crossing is for 11-years…etc, etc. and so on.  Finally Dalton stopped her saying how impressed everyone is with her business, but the issue is about the sign.   

LONGVIEW PARKING

SURPRISE! SURPRISE! SURPRISE!  Yes in the immortal words of Gomer Pyle, Surprise! Surprise! Surprise!  You could also use Gomer’s quote of SHAME! SHAME! SHAME!  

After 19 people appeared at a public forum reference the topic of if the city should pave the part of Longview Farm Park for more parking and 17 spoke against it, a vote of a special committee is going against the voice of the people.

Committee head Skip Mange claims the number of people against the expanded parking was an unfair count because most were from the nearby Wheatfield subdivision.  However, I was at that meeting and only five people who spoke against more parking were from Wheatfield…12 others were from all over the city.   

Mayor Jon Dalton appointed the special committee led by former mayor and county councilman Skip Mange. The parks director claimed in 2010 there were over 100 days when at some time the parking lot was full. 

In 2011 the city was going to use special just purchased “car counters” and get a true reading.  The counters were in place for the last two weeks in May and never showed that the lot was filled. The counters then broke and were not fixed and returned until the second week of October. 

At the recent meeting of the special committee Parks Director Anne Nixon lowered the number of parking spaces from 66 to 65.  Then Mange lowered that number to 59 saying the handicapped spaces should not count.

Then Nixon reported there were only 10 days in 2012 with overflow parking and half of those were on days that Missouri Baptist Hospital was holding meetings or giving free flu shots at the park.  She complained that the hot weather kept people from using the park this year.  (Here is a news bulletin…it is hot in St. Louis during many summers!)

Actually of the 10 days, only four were during the summer.  All were at times the Longview House was being used for meetings or luncheons.  

It is clear that Nixon is desperate to rent the Longview Farmhouse and blames the lack of parking on the lack of rentals. Of course the fact that the place only holds 100, counting the service staff is actually the biggest drawback. No outside music on the patio is another minus.  

However Nixon won’t admit she has a white elephant and blames it on the lack of parking.

To her credit through smart facilities management she reduced the days with any over parking from 100 to 10.  That is a 90% drop.  Nixon accomplished this by reducing the size of events in the pavilion from a maximum of 75 people to 50.  Also she would not rent Longview for commercial meetings, such as clinics put on by Missouri Baptist Medical Center.  She even stopped having the fitness company offer classes during peak mid day hours of 10-2. 

Of course she credited the drop in overflow parking on the weather because she needed an excuse to expand the parking lot.    

USING SAFETY WAS A SMOKESCREEN:  Skip Mange and other committee members have stated that by taking away the dual entrance and exits at the east and west ends of the parking lot and making the east side the entrance only and the west side the exit only will be safer.  They can then use the exit drive on the east side for more parking spaces. 

Lynn Wright said at a Parks Commission meeting that the police have measured sight distances and found the west exit is the safest. THIS IS A LIE!

I spoke with Capt. Gary Hoelzer after Wright’s statement and he said the sight distances for traffic exiting the park are almost 30% better from the east side.  He added that both the east and west side sight lines fall into approved safety windows, but the east is much safer giving a motorist 3 more seconds of viewing traffic than the west side which is reduced by a crest in the road.  

THE PLAN:  The plan calls to cut down two very large trees near the tennis court and create parking spaces there and on part of the east side driveway. 

The question that has not been answered is how many people can this small park support at once.           

Hank Vogt the lone ‘No” vote on the committee accused the city of wanting to be able to book more parties so Villa Farotto, the exclusive caterer for functions at the building can operate the farmhouse as a private restaurant. 

Two current elected officials also ignored the voice of the people and voted for the expansion of the parking lot. They are Fred Meyland-Smith and Lynn Wright.

NON RESIDENT ISSUE:  Vogt also brought up the issue of non-residents renting the Farmhouse facility. Non residents or non-local companies can currently rent Longview as long as a resident sponsors them.  Vogt pointed out how this violated city ordinance. Mange  and the rest of the committee chose to ignore this.

Here is an email exchange between Vogt and manage:

 

 On Oct 13, 2011, at 11:32 AM, HVogt@aol.com wrote:

Skip,

During our meeting Wednesday night there was a discussion of whether city facilities should be limited to use by city residents only.  We agreed that, by law, city parks are open to anyone.  Our disagreement was over use of city facilities such as park pavilions and the Longview Farmhouse, which were built and paid for by city taxpayers.

I said there was an ordinance that prohibited non-residents from being issued permits for use of such facilities.  You disputed that fact, along with Alderman Meyland-Smith, who said his daughter, who lives in Clayton, should be able to use park facilities as long as she is sponsored by a Town and Country resident, such as his wife.

I draw your attention to city ordinance 240.210, which specifically requires a permit to use a park facility and such a permit can only be issued to residents of Town and Country.

The city park director said this procedure is followed on use of the Longview Park Pavilion, but not on the meeting rooms of the city's $1.5 million Longview Farmhouse.  Anyone from anywhere can rent a room in the Farmhouse as long as a resident of Town and Country "sponsors" them, meaning a resident does not have to be physically present at an event or even pay for the rental, as long as the renter says they know someone who lives in Town and Country.

Setting aside my personal knowledge, and others in our subdivision that say the city rents out the Longview Park Pavilion to non-residents, I think you would agree the city is in violation of its own ordinance for renting out rooms for $50 in the Longview Farmhouse to non-residents.

I stated at the meeting that I didn't think the taxpayers of Town and Country should subsidize Alderman Meyland-Smith's daughter's use of city facilities and I certainly don't think we should spend $100,000.00 to build more parking spaces for a Clayton resident.  

In light of this information,   I suggest you reconvene the parking committee so the committee can reconsider its decision to recommend paving over additional green space in Longview Farm Park to build a $100,000.00 parking lot since that recommendation was based on usage by non-residents of the Longview Park farmhouse that has been in violation of the law.

The following is the ordinance prohibiting issuing permits for park use to non-residents:

 

SECTION 240.210:     PERMITS
A permit for the use of a specific park area may be obtained by applying to the City Administrator in advance of the date for which the use of a specific area is sought.  Persons issued a permit for the use of a specific park area shall have preference to the use of the specific park area reserved on the dates and during the times indicated on the permit.  Permits shall be issued only to residents of the City of Town and Country or businesses or organizations having a location in the City of Town and Country.  A permit shall be issued when:

     1.     The proposed activity or use of the park will not reasonably interfere with or detract from the general public enjoyment of the park.

     2.     The proposed activity or use is not reasonably anticipated to incite violence, crime or disorderly conduct.

     3.     The proposed activity or use will not entail unusual, extraordinary or burdensome expense or Police operation by the City.

     4.     The location for the proposed activity or use is in an area deemed suitable by the City Administrator.

     5.     The issuance of such permit shall not result in crowded or congested conditions due to the issuance of prior permits for the same day or due to the anticipated number of attendees for the planned event.  (Ord. No. 2737 §1, 9-11-02)
Sincerely,

Henry Vogt

In a message dated 10/15/2011 10:13:30 A.M. Central Daylight Time, skip.mange@att.net writes:

Henry,
I do not think that there is any disagreement about the rental of the pavilion and house being restricted to residents of Town & Country.  The City Ordinance is very clear that permits can only be issued to residents of the City of Town & Country or businesses or organizations having a location in the City.  As Anne Nixon explained, we are indeed currently following that procedure.  As you correctly pointed out, there is some confusion on the web site about a non-resident needing a “sponsor” to get a permit.  Anne Nixon has agreed to make it clearer on the website by removing from the FAQ section the sentence that a non-resident needs to have a sponsor who resides in Town & Country.  She is also going to revise the application form for the house rental to read essentially the same as the application for the pavilion, which clearly shows that the applicant must be a resident of the city. 

Please remember that corporations and business located in the city pay business license fees to the city, in some cases pay sales tax, get fire and police protection, and are entitled to rent facilities in our parks.  If we had a property tax, they would also be paying that.  Renting or providing space in the park for civic and non-profit organizations that provide a service to city residents is also appropriate.

I cannot speak to your assertion that the city has in the past inappropriately rented to non-residents.  What I do know is that the procedure that we are currently following is in accordance with our ordinances.  I have asked the City Attorney to provide a legal opinion on this subject.
I see no need to reconvene our Ad-Hoc Parking Committee as you have suggested.
Thanks again for your continued willingness to help us address these important questions.
Skip Mange

#20 Roclare Lane

Town & Country, MO 63131

314-567-4869 (H)  314-401-6129 (C)

From: HVogt@aol.com
To: skip.mange@att.net
Sent: 10/15/2011 11:56:47 A.M. Central Daylight Time
Subj: Re: non-resident use of park facilities

Skip,

Let's be clear, I was the one who told you and Alderman Meyland-Smith about the existence of this ordinance at our meeting on Wednesday.  Both you and the Alderman said at the meeting that no such ordinance existed.

As you know, I am just a civilian volunteer with no connection to the city.  As such, it is very difficult to serve on a committee with city officials such as you and the two other Aldermen and be told that you are wrong about something as fundamental as the use of the $1.5 million Farmhouse Building.

However, I have worked hard studying this problem and gone over the city's relevant ordinances and I was surprised how little regard was shown for my assertions that the Farmhouse use was restricted to residents only.

Now, if you and Parks Director Anne Nixon are representing to me that the city has not rented out the Longview Farmhouse to non-residents,  which may include Alderman Meyland-Smith's daughter, I will pull those rental applications to determine whether or not the city has violated its own ordinance.

 Mind you, those applications are open records under state law and the city's refusal to disclose them is punishable by a fine of $500 for each non-disclosure.

If, on the other hand, you are admitting the city has been violating its own ordinance and renting the farmhouse to non-residents than I think the legitimacy of any report by the parking committee has been called into question and can only be cleared up at another public meeting in which the facts and circumstances surrounding the farmhouse use are set out and explained so the committee can make an informed decision about something as substantial as spending nearly $100,000.00 on further encroachment and commercialization of Longview Farm Park.

 

Sincerely,

Henry Vogt

SO MUCH FOR TREE CITY USA:  Town and Country elected leaders loved to claim how they city is a “Tree City USA” and now there is a recommendation to cut down large trees for parking the residents don’t want. 

Residents can still go the Board of Aldermen meetings and complain about the expansion of the parking lot. It will be up to the Board of Aldermen to Vote on the matter. 
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